A218692



10046487489



Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc

Annual Report & Financial Statements

2002/03 Season

P#28
2 8 SEP 2004

RECEIVED

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT

The 33rd Annual General Meeting of the

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc

will be held in the Clubrooms, Anderson Park Pavilion,

on Monday, 25 August, 2003

commencing at 7:30 PM

BUSINESS

- 1. Apologies
- 2. Minutes of the 32nd Annual General Meeting, held on 12th August, 2002
- 3. Adoption of the Annual Report
- 4. Adoption of the Profit & Loss and Balance Sheet
- 5. Election of Officers:
 - o Patron
 - o President
 - o Senior Vice President
 - o Life Members
 - o Vice Presidents
 - o Club Officers:
 - Honorary Treasurer
 - Honorary Secretary
 - Club Captain
 - o Management Committee:
 - 8 elected persons of whom at least 1 shall be a female
 - o Delegates to Cricket Wellington Annual General Meeting:
 - 5 required
 - Honorary Auditor
- 6. Club Subscriptions for 2003/04 season
- 7. Notices of Motion
- 8. General Business

OFFICERS 2002/03 SEASON

Patron:

The Most Honourable Reverend Sir Paul Reeves GCMC, GCVO, QSO

Life Members:

D R Alexander, D R Davis, Miss B Fuller, Mrs A Garrett, K R MacDonald, L D Macer, T G McMahon, J S Perkins, R C Pope, E J Stewart, R Swan, I N Taylor, G L Whyte MBE

President:

G R Carruthers

Immediate Past President:

G E Coppersmith

Past Presidents:

D R Davis, Mrs A Garrett, J A L Gibson QC, P P Henley, J G Revell, C J Taylor, I N Taylor, B Waddle

Senior Vice President:

Vacant

Vice Presidents:

D B Alabaster, W A Arcus, R T Barber, K W Burke, D Deva, M E Garrett,
D T Grainger, G Hopping, D L Hunt, R D Kinsella, A R MacGibbon, D Macer, A D McBeth, C C
Monigatti, R Moses, B O'Brien, B Patel, G R Phillips, G M Russell, P W Steele, B R Taylor,
G Thomas, J B Tucker, R H Vance, P R Wilson, A D Wilkinson, B E Windley, A C Yule

Honorary Treasurer:

Honorary Secretary:

Club Captain:

H Price/W Sadler

P Palmer

Vacant

Management Committee:

B S P Marra (Chairman), D Deva, P Hawkes/I Wright (Wellington College), P.Taylor/N Royfee (Junior Club), W Bedford, P. Bedford, R.Setford, A Hill, M McLean, B Steele

Delegates to Cricket Wellington Inc:

Graeme Carruthers, Paddy Marra, Paul Taylor, Rolan de Jager, Dilip Deva

Junior Club Liaison:

P. Taylor/N Royfee

Selectors:

R de Jager, J Franklin, B Patel

Bar Manager:

Gear Custodians:

Results Steward:

D Deva

D Deva/R Swan

A C Yule

MINUTES OF 32ND ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12 AUGUST 2002

Meeting commenced at 7.30pm chaired by Grant Coppersmith.

Apologies

Apologies were received from Chris Taylor, Peter Wilson, Scott McHardy, Ken Boam, Hamish Price, Alastar McBeth, Phillipa Bedford, Wainui Bedford, Larry Macer, Richard Boag & Chris Monigatti.

Minutes of the 31st AGM

Accepted as a true and correct record – carried. (Coppersmith/Marra)

Condolences

Condolences were expressed to the family of Jumbo Symes who passed away recently. Jumbo had been a longstanding club member and contributor.

Adoption of Annual Report

In moving the adoption of the Annual Report, Paddy Marra (chairman) reported on recent developments.'

- Club chairman had expressed opposition to the payment of players.
- There was some support among clubs for eliminating 2 day cricket but the majority continued to support a mix of one and two day games at senior level.
- A new one day grade for serious mature cricketers was being considered.
- Suggestions had been made for a play off to determine the one day senior championship side.
- There would be 3 women's grades this year the club would need to decide which grades to enrol sides in.
- Coloured clothing would be allowed provided it did not occupy more than 25% of the shirt and was not a solid colour on that 25%.
- Stokes Valley and Upper Hutt had decided to combine their top two sides.
- Consideration was being given to penalising clubs with no or leaking covers.
- The upcoming season would be from 26/10/02 to 29/3/03 with games to recommence after Christmas from 11/1/03.
- Cricket Wellington had been asked to ensure that Anderson Park was used by one the Club's senior teams each week.
- Affiliation fees to Cricket Wellington would remain the same this season.
- Some changes may be made to the playing conditions for the Senior Reserve grades to start later but reduce breaks.

Grant Coppersmith commented on the strength of the Junior Club's administration, as evidenced by the comprehensive Junior Club section of the Annual Report.

The Annual Report was duly adopted. (Marra/Coppersmith)

Adoption of Financial Statements and Balance Sheet

In moving the adoption of the Financial Statements and Balance Sheet, Paddy Marra (Treasurer) made the following points.

- The club had made a surplus last year mainly due to the Junior Club.
- The Committee had decided to continue with the paid Cricket Manager position for the
 next season as the concept had worked well last year, with some teething problems.
 The Committee had decided to engage Rolan de Jager as the Cricket Manager and
 Junior coach for 2002/2003. Rolan would start work from 2 September. There was
 some possibility that the position could become a full year one, in conjunction with
 Cricket Wellington.
- The scholarship fund was in a healthy state. Three had been awarded last year but one had not been uplifted and had been transferred to this year.

The Financial Statements and Balance Sheet were duly adopted.

(Marra/Coppersmith)

Election of Officers

Patron: Sir Paul Reeves (Coppersmith/Marra)
President: Graeme Carruthers (Coppersmith/Marra)

Senior Vice President¹ Vacant

Life members No nominations

Vice Presidents Current list of Vice Presidents was confirmed

(Coppersmith/Carruthers)

Club Officers:

Honorary Treasurer: Hamish Price(Marra/Coppersmith)

Honorary Secretary: Peter Palmer (Marra/Coppersmith)

• Club Captain: No appointment required²

Management Committee:

Dilip Deva, Phillipa Bedford, Brian Steele, Al Hill, Rod Setford, Paddy-Marra, Wainui Bedford and Mal McLean were nominated and duly elected.

Delegates to Cricket Wellington AGM:

Graeme Carruthers, Paddy Marra, Paul Taylor, Rolan de Jager, Dilip Deva were nominated and duly elected.

Hon Auditor Graeme Sugden (to be confirmed)

A vote of thanks was extended to Dean Macer for his work as Club Captain over the last 10 years, with acknowledgement to Larry Macer for the support he had given Dean in this role.

(Marra/Coppersmith)

¹ Graeme Carruthers stated that he was currently in discussion with one of the Club's Vice Presidents about that person accepting the Senior Vice President's role. It was agreed that election to this position would be made by the incoming Committee and subject to endorsement at next years AGM.

² The position of Club Captain was incorporated in the role of the Cricket Manager and therefore no election is required.

Subscriptions for 2002/2003

Paddy Marra reported that last year, subscriptions had been raised through Pub Charities (except for the women's team which had run a raffle). However, changes had been made to the administration of Pub Charities. Applications now had to be made direct to the Community Trusts and not through pubs themselves. The charities had indicated that they would not pay for subscriptions but would consider subsidising other costs eg administration, equipment etc.

This would mean that this year, players would have to pay subs. However, the subs could not be set until the level of support that we could receive from Pub Charities was known.

It was moved and carried that 'subs would be set by the incoming Committee once the level of support from the charities had been determined' (Marra/Coppersmith)

Notices of Motion

Nil

General Business

Sally Morrison made the following points on behalf of the women players.

- Maria Christopher would not be available to play for the Club this season and she would be greatly missed.
- The women had decided to register to play in the top grade this season and would therefore be the Club's most senior team.
- A number of very good players had been attracted to the Club for next season, Penny Kinsella had been appointed coach and Wainui Bedford would manage the team.
- The women would like to be included in the senior teams playing home games at Anderson Park.

Graeme Carruthers, as incoming President, made the following points.

- It was a privilege and honour to be the President of the Club
- He would like to get around all teams over the season
- He would like to congratulate those who put together the excellent Annual Report
- He would like to congratulate and thank Grant Coppersmith for his work as President over the last 2 years.

The meeting closed at 8.45pm.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Graeme Carruthers

I am pleased to be able to report after my first year as President. The 2002/03 year has been one of consolidation in many respects, but also one with a number of challenges for Collegians.

The Senior Men's side exceeded most pre-season expectations and were close contenders for the Hazlett Trophy for most of the season. If it hadn't been for a couple of close matches not going their way things could easily have been different. With a continuation of the development shown this season by several players new to the club and this level of cricket, I'm sure a trophy is not far off. The senior womens team are to be congratulated for a consistent allround team performance. Word has it that female playing numbers are growing at Collegians and this has to be a great benefit to the club.

During the season we unfortunately had to withdraw the 2B side due to lack of playing numbers, but a more settled 2A team after Christmas produced more consistent performances. Brian Steele's 3As were convincing grade winners, having moved up some grades, and will no doubt be pushing for promotion again. Hopefully we can re-build some of the depth in lower grades.

Off the field we are fortunate to have such an enthusiastic and constructive Committee who are ensuring that the club is among the best administered in Wellington. We find ourselves in a challenging situation in terms of funding the club's operations: in the current sponsorship market and legislative environment, it is a tough ask for unpaid club administrators to raise sufficient funds to supplement subs. This is surely an area in which both Cricket Wellington and NZ Cricket could assist clubs by, for example, identifying appropriate funding sources and providing some expertise in making applications to those organisations.

The Junior club continues to be expertly managed and is a great asset to the senior club. There is also now a rep from the Wgtn College committee on the club committee and we are aiming to build on this relationship next season.

I would like to thank all players who turned out for the club in the 2002/03 season. I hope you enjoyed the cricket and the club, and trust you are looking forward to turning out again next season, hopefully bringing a few more members along too.

The Club is in good heart fielding 4 two day and 3 one day men's teams, as well as 2 women's team. This is 3 men's teams less than the 2001-02 season with 2 teams dropping out during the season, a 2-day and a 1-day team, which is very disappointing. On the other hand the strength of women's cricket continues to grow at the Club. We are planning a marketing campaign for the start of this coming season to see if we can rebuild the numbers, but it is also a sign of the times with Saturday working and other competing leisure activities.

The Junior Club continues to be one of the strongest in Wellington fielding 33 teams spread through all grades.

The Club had an excellent year financially, with both the Senior Club and the Junior Club showing surpluses and an overall surplus for the year of \$7,543. In the case of the Senior Club a great deal of the credit for the surplus can be given to the Social Committee led by Mal McLean and the quality of the Saturday night programmes. The net result was a much better take by the Bar (thanks also to Dilip Deva) and a much improved atmosphere in the Clubrooms, which encouraged more people to come back. A win win situation for the players and their partners as well as for the Club.

With the various changes in the pub charity laws and regulations, we had a whole new range of issues to deal with this past season. This meant that rather than teams arranging sponsorship through a local pub, the Committee had to make applications for specific items such as gear and affiliation fees. These applications had to be made via numerous small applications and a lot of thanks needs to go to Peter Palmer for completing all the required paperwork. This situation will not improve this coming season and the Committee is already getting started with applications.

As a result we must thank the Lion Foundation, NZ Community Trust, Pub Charity Inc and the Tararua Trust for their support for making grants to the Club. We must also thank Cricket Wellington for their coaching subsidy.

During the year the Sponsorship Committee, led by Brian Steele, worked on a number of proposals and continues to do so. Brian organised a new sponsorship with the Bull & Bear Tavern located on Plimmer Steps. The Club enhanced its relationship with the Bull & Bear by holding successful quiz nights at the tavern and a social cricket game enjoyed with Manager, Adam Broster, and his colleagues.

During the year "Membership cards" were distributed to Collegians players that entitle the holder to discounted beverages at the Bull & Bear plus the knowledge that for every \$3 spent the Club is receiving a \$1 back. This effectively reduces the subs that would otherwise have to be levied from Club members. In the 2003-04 season it is planned to issue similar cards to Club members but on a team basis. This is to encourage the friendly rivalry between teams. A worthy prize will be made available to the winning team at the close of the season.

Membership Cards will also be made available to both players and supporters of the Club this season for a small contribution. This will entitle the holder to enjoy the social aspects of the Club and to receive the Membership card that make available discounted goods and services from Club sponsors. The Marketing Committee wants to extend the number of sponsors that support the Club, especially as Pub Charity money becomes increasingly more difficult to obtain. Members of Collegians are encouraged to identify to the Committee new sponsors where Sponsor benefits can be extended to the Club and its members.

Please ask yourself, who do you know that wants to support club cricket and get its product or service in front of a combined Senior and Junior club membership of up to 1,400 people (including Junior club parents). Brian Steele welcomes the opportunity to discuss sponsorship opportunities with you directly on 971-9997 (after hours) or email him on: briandsteele@paradise.net.nz

With the uncertainty of funding last year we returned to the traditional method of Club funding by levying Subs and this will continue this year as a base funding method, with pub charity grants topping this up.

Over the past two seasons we have appointed a Club/Coaching Manager in a role shared with the Junior Club. Rolan de Jager filled this role last year, but has decided to return to South Africa. The Committee has decided that this year we will go back to more traditional structure with a Senior Coach and a Club Captain.

Results on the Field

The Women's team must be congratulated in that in their first season back in the Senior grade they finished second to a very strong Naenae side and ahead of two other very strong teams. Outstanding performances during the season came from Fiona Fraser with 3 centuries (2 on Anderson Park) and amazingly the team lost after she scored the first one on Anderson) and Amanda Cooper's 6 for 5. There were a number of other very good performances during season from other players including Amy Burgess and Sally Morrison. A special thanks must also go to the Women's coach Penny Kinsella and the team's well organised manager, Wainui Bedford.

The Women also field a Super 8 team where less experienced players can enjoy the game without taking the game too seriously. Super 8 is also a nursery for those who want to learn to play and it is only 4 years ago that we only had a Super 8 team, many of whom were in the Senior team that finished 2nd.

With the Senior Men's team, the 2002/03 season was another one of those seasons that promised a lot but came up short. At the beginning of the season the Senior team looked very young with an average age around 21-22 with not a lot of Senior experience. But with a lot of pre-season work put in by Rolan de Jager the squad saw the early season results and looked very promising. There were some good early season wins in some tight situations with good contributions from a range of players when needed and some good knocks by the Captain, James Franklin, and newcomer Nishant Goyat, a former Indian under-19 representative. James Hill came into his own with the bat in the second half of the season after his mid-season representative stint with the Wellington and NZ under 19 teams.

Then there were a couple of lost opportunities with games that should have been won, but were not. However, even as the business end of the season approached, there was still a chance to win the Hazlett Trophy. This was still the case well into the second day of the match against the Hazlett leader's Petone-Riverside, but alas with the eighth and ninth wicket partnerships making over 150 saw the challenge fizzle and losses in the last two matches saw the team finish fourth. Despite, this three batsmen, James Franklin (153 and 110), Nishant Goyat (109) and James Hill finished in the top 5 run scorers in Hazlett and, Nick Palmer (39 wickets), Mal McLean (36 wickets) and Garrick (Gacka) Sutherland (33 wickets) finished in the top 10 wicket takers. On the 2nd day of the Easts match just prior to Christmas, James Franklin took 6-23, including a hat trick.

Hopefully with the welcome return of Scott 'Monty' McHardy and another season's experience by the young squad, we will see a better result and promotion to the Pearce Cup this coming season.

The Senior Reserves had a mixed season with some good wins, but again fell short and finished fourth. The Reserves had some good contributions from Heath Smith with the bat (just under 500 runs for the season) and Julian Brown with the ball (including two 6 wicket bags). Dan Gyles and David Taylor also got 6 wicket bags at various stages during the season. Byron (Bish) Patel celebrated 30 years with the Club with some stylish runs towards the end of the season. Bish's 30 years with the Club were commemorated with an award at the annual Prizegiving.

After some initial problems with both the 2A and 2B teams and the loss of a number of players to the big 'OE', the two teams were amalgamated and the amalgamated 2A team finished the season quite strongly with some good results.

We must congratulate the Living Legends, who after winning the 2 B 1-day grade the previous year, decided to play 'serious' 2-day cricket and promptly won the 3A grade in the 2002-03 season with contributions coming from a number of players (notably Ray Dyer 599 runs and Will Sadler 528 runs) and an all around team effort.

The 3 1 day teams finished mid table with some very good results and some excellent individual performances with both bat (7 different century makers) and ball (highlighted by Cyril Mako's 7-7), but unfortunately not always at the same time to achieve higher results.

We again a great game against the Wanderers. This year it is planned to get the season started with a game against Wellington College as this traditional match was not played last season because of Wellington Colleges' Gillette Cup commitments and a rain-off on the first fixture day.

Representative honours

During the past season the following Club players achieved representative honours:

- James Franklin with the Wellington Firebirds where his batting came of age at the Wellington level and followed on from his early season Club form.
- Fiona Fraser with Wellington Women's team until her back injury prevented her playing.
- James Hill in Wellington and NZ under 19 teams where he performed very well at both levels and this has been rewarded by a winter at the Academy. So we expect big things of James this coming season after some exciting batting last year.

In Conclusion

It is with sadness that I have to record the deaths during the past year of John Revell and Bob Forsyth who were both Vice Presidents and stalwarts of the Club

I also want to record my thanks to the Committee and the variuos sub-committees who put in a lot of effort for the Club during the past season.

JUNIOR CLUB REPORT

Nigel Royfee

SUMMARY

The Wellington Collegians Junior Club remains in good heart. The largest Junior Club in Wellington, in the 2002/03 season we fielded 33 teams from Nursery grade through Premier grade, catering for Primary School players of all ages and abilities.

Critical to the performance of the Junior Club is an active committee looking after the interests of players and parents, and always seeking opportunities to improve the experience of playing for and being involved with the Club.

Highlights of the 2002/03 season included the introduction of a very well received Spring training program for hard ball cricketers, coaching assistance for all teams involving the shared use of a professional coach with the Senior Club, ongoing participation in the Hawkes Bay tournament, the introduction of additional features to the best Junior Cricket Club website in Wellington, and a very successful end of season prize-giving held for the first time for all teams on the same day.

FINANCIALS

A successful application for Hillary Commission funding was vital to the financial health of the Junior Club in the 2002/03 season. Hillary Commission grants totalling \$11,500 (excluding GST) subsidised the employment of a professional coach, as well as the Spring training program, and the replacement of gear and purchase of balls. All of the grants were tied to financial contributions being made by the Club to each of the subsidised activities.

As a result of the Hillary Commission funding the Junior Club was able to report a small operating surplus of \$2,738 for the 2002/03 season.

One of the critical issues facing the Junior Club in the 2003/04 season is the demise of the Hillary Commission and the resultant loss of community sport fund grants to local sporting organisations. The Junior Club concern at this loss of a key source of funds is exacerbated by a decline in Junior Club enrolments over the last three seasons which has put pressure on subscription revenue.

A concerted campaign to improve enrolments is being planned for the 2003/04 season, and applications for grants to cover gear requirements are being made to various community trusts responsible for administering the proceeds of gaming machines. Sponsorship opportunities are also being pursued.

Of necessity, 2003/04 will see a greater focus on cost management. In 2003/04 the Junior Club will not share the cost of a professional coach with the Senior Club, but will instead pursue the more cost effective option of employing coaching assistance on a casual basis, at an hourly rate. In addition the Club will only spend on gear if funding becomes available for that purpose from applications to community trusts. Taking these factors into account our 2003/04 Budget has been prepared on a break-even basis.

JUNIOR COMMITTEE

The Junior Club is one of the best organised in Wellington thanks to the efforts of the Junior Committee. The Junior Club is also unique in employing a paid Administrator. The size of the Junior Club and the range of activities it undertakes have necessitated this.

Paul Taylor resigned as Convenor of the Junior Club before Christmas as a result of a work transfer to Hamilton, and Nigel Royfee took over as Convenor in the New Year. Other departures from the Committee included Sheryle Williams, Alison Lavin (St Marks), Ken Boam, Phillipa Bedford, Rolan de Jager, Stephen Fyfe, and Don McLachlan. Thanks go to all of them for their efforts on behalf of the Junior Club.

Andy Fulbrook has taken over as Treasurer from Ken, Jim Williams has replaced Alison as the St Marks representative, and Emma Lawler and Greg Forsythe have joined the Committee.

At the beginning of the 2002/03 season the Committee was made up of the following individuals:

Convenor Paul Taylor Jacqui Forsythe Secretary/Administrator Ken Boam Treasurer Paddy Marra Senior Club Chairman Dilip Deva Gear Manager Junior Club Coach Rolan de Jager Sponsorship Manager Don MacLachian St Mark's School Coordinator Alison Lavin Girls Cricket Coordinator Phillipa Bedford Coaching Manager Tony Dawbin Hard Ball Coordinator Nigel Royfee Senior Grade Coordinator Steven Fyfe Junior Grade Coordinator Peter Newell

Apprentice Grade Coordinator
Soft Ball Coordinator
Nursery Grade Coordinator:
Events Coordinator
Website Coordinator
Administrator 2
Administrator 3
Andrew Kibblewhite
Graeme Sugden
Graeme Osborne
Sheryl Williams
Charles Thompson
Anna O'Meeghan
Alison Hosie

Communications Coordinator Kathy James

MEMBERSHIP / TEAM STATISTICS

Player numbers in 2002/03 continued the trend of the previous two seasons with a loss of 34 players or an 8% reduction on 2001/02. The largest single group of players in the Junior Club in the 2002/03 season played at the Senior/Colts/Premiers level and many of these players will be lost to Secondary School in 2004. It is vitally important therefore that we are successful in increasing the number of new players entering the Club. It was gratifying to see a significant increase in the number of players at Nursery level in 2002/03.

*Grade/competition	Teams 02-03	Players 02-03	Teams 01–02	Players 01–02	Teams 00–01	Players 00–01
Nursery	2	44	2	29	2	29
Kiwi	6	52	3	37	5	48
Midget	3	33	8	75	4	36
Girls Apprentice	1	8				
Apprentice	5	60	6	72	8	85
Junior	3	38	4	56	9	102
Girls Super 8	1	10				
Intermediate	3	40	9	106	4	49
Senior/Colts/Premier	9	107	4	51	8	95
s						
TOTALS	33	392	36	426	40	444

^{*}All grades above Apprentice are hardball grades

*Grade / competition	Teams 99–00	Players 99–00	Teams 98–99	Players 98–99	Players 97–98
Nursery	5	54	N/a	23	23
Kiwi 1	7	70	6	60	Soft
Kiwi 2	8	72	10	98	Ball
Junior B	9	108	6	77	237
Junior A	5	60	5	66	Hard
Intermediate	5	60	7	77	Ball
Snr./Colts/Prem.	8	96	6	71	234
TOTALS	47	520	40	472	493

^{*}Grades above Junior A are hardball grades

SATURDAY COMPETITION GAMES

The emphasis for players in Primary School cricket is on participation, having fun, and improving skills. The main focus for our 33 teams in the 2002/03 season was on involvement in the Wellington Club competition. Teams were selected largely by age and, according to the guidelines set down by Cricket Wellington, there is no streaming of players except for Colts (Year 7) and Premier (Year 8) teams. As last year's report emphasised, as a Junior Club we agree with the philosophy underlying this approach and look to provide an environment which nurtures a broad base of young players, from high achievers to those whose attitudes are more social. Teams therefore include players at various levels of skill development and are pitched to attain a balance between the numbers of wins and losses.

Grade	Wins 2002-03	Wins 2001-02	Wins 2000-01
Kiwi	44%	56%	45%
Midget	· 33%	22%	59%
Apprentice	43%	38%	41%
Junior	52%	33%	54%
Intermediate	47%	55%	66%
Senior	56%	30%	22%
Colts/Premier	38%	36%	43%

Grade	Wins 1999– 00	Wins 1998–99
Kiwi 1	45%	32%
Kiwi 2	47%	37%
Junior B	57%	25%
Junior A	30%	38%
Intermediate	43%	53%
Senior	52%	40%
Colts/Premier	53%	33%

In the 2003/04 season Wellington Junior Cricket will move to an age grade structure to bring it into line with other parts of the country. The grades will be as follows (where ages are mentioned, they are as at September 1, 2003):

- MILO Have A Go: children up to the age of 6.
- Under 7 (MILO Kiwi)
- Under 8
- Under 9
- Under 10 (first hardball grade)
- Under 11
- Under 12
- Colts: children over 12, under 14 (pre-Christmas grade in which teams largely comprise players who will be playing in Premier grade in the New Year).
- Premier: children over 12, under 14 (the best players in the Club, generally but not exclusively Year 8 children).
- Under 14
- Girls Softball: girls under 10.
- Girls Hardball: girls over 10.

In 2002/03 the Club was again well represented in the Wellington Zone tournaments where Collegians and Karori combine to form Wellington Western Zone sides. We participated in three age group competitions playing four games each. A number of Collegians players were selected for either Wellington squads or Wellington development squads.

TOURNAMENTS

The longstanding Hawkes Bay tournament again took place post Christmas after some doubt as to whether it would continue in 2003 with the retirement of the organiser, Ray Mettrick. Fortunately however the Hawkes Bay Cricket Association came to its rescue and took over management of the tournament.

Four Collegians teams participated (Under 13 Premiers, Under 13 Gold, Under 12, and Under 11). The players were selected as the best players in their respective age groups through the Spring training program. As always, the teams had a very enjoyable time and the players benefited from testing themselves against the best players from clubs, regions, and schools drawn from throughout the lower North Island. Thanks go to the parents involved in the coaching and management of the teams.

In 2003/04 we plan not only to continue Collegians involvement in the Hawkes Bay tournament, but also to participate for the first time in a tournament held in Wanganui. Hosted by the Wanganui Junior Cricket Board, the Wanganui tournament is held at Wanganui Collegiate School in January with players being accommodated in the boarders dormitories.

We will continue the traditional of selecting the best Collegians players for the Hawkes Bay tournament, but, to give more players the opportunity to participate in tournament play, we will select and send development squads to the Wanganui tournament.

COACHING

Tony Dawbin continued on in 2002/03 in the role of Coaching Manager. This is a key position coordinating the various coaching activities of the club.

As always, we rely on parent coaches and managers to provide coaching and administration at the team level. We are indebted to them for their sustained commitment and enthusiasm. In 2002/03 we also had the services of the Club's professional coach, Rolan de Jager, who focused on supporting the hardball teams whilst we used casual coaches to work with the softball teams.

Prior to the 2002/03 season the Junior Club had run winter training on a monthly basis for 'elite' players being considered for inclusion in the squads to go to Hastings. In 2002/03 we changed the format of this off-season coaching to an intensive pre-season Spring training program over four weekends. Training took place at the Cricket Academy at the Westpac Stadium and at Mud Cycles facilities in Karori. For the first time we used Academy coaches, as well as our own Senior Club players.

The Spring training format was such a success that we are continuing with it in 2003/04, and opening it up to all hardball players in the Club. This is consistent with the Club's policy of nurturing as broad a base as possible of the Club's young players. Offering preseason training also serves as an excellent retention exercise for the Club, encouraging Club members to re-enrol with Collegians.

In 2003 the Spring training program will involve 120 hardball players and will run on Saturdays & Sundays over a 7-8 week period during September and October. The program has been developed for the Club by the coaching team at the Cricket Academy, and sessions will be held at Westpac Stadium and at the newly renovated Basin Reserve facility.

Coaching clinics for softball players at Anderson Park were also planned for the 2002/03 season but because of inclement weather only one could be held. Three softball coaching clinics are to be held during the coming season, hopefully with the assistance of Senior Club players.

PLAYER RECOGNITION

For the first time the end of season-end prize-giving functions were all held at the clubrooms on the same day, Sunday April 6th, with the various grades being divided into three sessions. The event included a BBQ, ticket sales for the raffle of miniature bats autographed by a member of the Black Caps, and a competition run by Tony Dawbin. The formal prize giving consisted of each player being presented with a certificate as a member of his or her team. Players of the season for each team were presented with trophies.

The new format proved a more efficient way of concluding the season from an administrative point of view, and the functions were well received and well attended by players and parents.

WEBSITE

The Collegians website is the envy of all the other Wellington Junior Clubs. A number of Junior Club Convenors have complimented the site, with a couple noting that they often use it to check out the weekly draw as well as the form of opposing Collegians teams!

My thanks go to Charles Thompson who does a sterling job administering the site.

In 2002/03 a number of new features were introduced to enhance the site, including an Honours Board which lists outstanding performances by players determined by the criteria of a certain number of runs, wickets, or fielding dismissals in a match. The Honours Board complements the match reports that are intended to record all noteworthy performances. Feedback confirms that players get a great deal of satisfaction out of seeing their deeds acknowledged.

ACKNOWLEGEMENTS

Thank you to the Junior Club Committee members for their sterling work on behalf of the Club and to the parents who willingly undertake coaching, management, and scoring duties for the teams. Thank you also to our Administrator, Jacqui Forsythe, upon whose shoulders falls the weighty responsibility of a variety of administrative, management, communication, and promotional tasks.

Finally, thank you to the Senior Club, whose Chairman, Paddy Marra, and other Committee members happily provide support and encouragement for the activities of the Junior Club.

Nigel Royfee Junior Convenor Women's cricket at Wellington Collegians Cricket Club has fired into life once again with the return of two teams for the 2002/2003 season, one in each of the Senior Women's and Super 8's grades. Which saw the Senior Women finish 2nd and the Super 8's finishing 8th out of 11 teams. In defence of the Super 8 girls all but one of them had not played cricket before, well done girls, more about the teams later.

With the growing interest in Women's Cricket the steps forward are small but progressive and trying to survive in a 'mans world' is not always easy but the recognition in this testing sport is slowly coming around, long may this progress continue. Recruiting and maintaining players season after season is one of the hardest tasks faced in Women's Cricket and we always seem to rely on friends or contacts to keep the playing numbers going. So to all our friends and contacts we thank you. We are trying to get a third team into the competition this year (Senior Reserve) so if you know anyone interested in playing please let me know.

We are very lucky to also have the support of the Collegians Club and Committee who have recognised the Women's teams' efforts this year, thank you very much. Finally to all our loyal supporters, friends, husbands and partners thank you very for your support, help, coaching and understanding we couldn't have done it without you.

SENIOR WOMEN

The Senior Women had a successful year finishing a clear 2nd in the competition. The 2002/2003 season was approached differently with the introduction of a live coach Penny Kinsella an ex member of the club, Wellington and New Zealand Women's representative – previous years we have used the Chris Cairns coaching manual. Penny brought with her a wealth of knowledge, experience and enthusiasm that showed in the results for the year. This lady is an asset to the club and we don't want to loose her.

We were also very lucky to have the return from Canterbury ex club member Fiona Fraser. Fiona is a New Zealand representative but through injury withdrew herself from International cricket for the season in order to rest but we fortunate enough to have her play a few games for us. Fiona had an outstanding season with the bat top scoring with 153 not out. Amanda Cooper also came to the party with her bowling and had an outstanding bowling innings against Wainuiomata with 5 runs for 6 wickets off 8 overs 5 of which were maidens. We only had to chase 34 runs to win that game! Sally Morrison another great contributor and all rounder to the game had a very successful season and so did Amy Burgess. But we can't forget to mention the rest of the girls who make the team, their contribution to game is what made our season a successful one. I shouldn't forget also the return of Nicki Cruickshank (an ex player from earlier days) who filled in for one game, it was obvious she still had a passion for the game, as she gracefully demonstrated after an early dismissal. Her support for us through Wellington Cricket during the season has been wonderful.

Representative honours in the team for this year went to: -Amy Burgess, Amanda Cooper, Fiona Fraser & Sally Morrison Wellington Squad. Amy Burgess, Amanda Cooper, W Under 21. Melissa Burgess, Hannah Bedford, Phillippa Bedford, Meenaxi Chhaagen & Bronwyn Davidson W Secondary Schools. Hannah Bedford W Under 16 Tour to South Africa.

To sum up the season, it was a success both on and off the field with great team spirit being the key to the year. The whole team turning up to the clubrooms after a game, donning hats and handbags for the club team of the week (turning some heads too I might add) was an indication of how committed everyone was to the team. We look forward to another year of the same, only this time with a result one up on last year!

SUPER 8 Kerryn Young

The Super 8's came together as a motley bunch in which only one member had ever played cricket before this season. We competed in a grade in which talent and ability varied greatly.

By the end of the season, we had legitimately won 3 games (not to mention the couple by default!). Unlike other teams, we managed to field a team every week, except for the one where we defaulted to celebrate Louise Davenport (nee Turnbull) hen's party at the races in Super 8 style (did I mention we saw several other Super 8 teams out there that fine Saturday!).

Over the season many of our experienced opponents were impressed by the improvement our team showed. We began to experience games in which the actual runs began to contribute more to the scoreboard than the 'Wides'; where every team member posted a score and wickets began to fall in the competition's camp. It was unfortunate that we couldn't reward our first and only Retirement (50 runs!) by the Captain with a Win – but damn was it a close game! Several others continually showed promise with the bat and are keen to achieve that elusive half a century next season.

Kim Harris (also famous for her one handed 'Harry' catches) was our highest wicket taker of the season, with Angela Smith, who got called in to play our first game and never left, close behind.

Congratulations must go to all of the team who clearly improved out of sight over the season. Additional praise must go to Keryn Morgan who wasn't always rewarded for her relentless opening bowling attack, but continually pathed the way for our other less orthodox bowlers (lolly pops some may call them, we call them a deliberate change of pace).

Here is looking forward to 2003/4.

The Senior Teams season once again promised so much but failed to deliver anything, apart from some outstanding individual performances. For the past few seasons, the Senior team has been close to realising the ultimate goal for the season, which has been promotion to the Pearce Cup, but it hasn't quite worked out that way.

It was a frustrating season for the team, with results and luck not going our way on a number of occasions, an example of this was a crucial two-day game against Petone Riverside. Several missed opportunities by us, had they been taken could and probably would have meant a different end to the season. With this game being a draw, and us needing to win it to catch the division leaders Petone, the morale in the team took a dive, and we were effectively playing for second place with four weeks of the season still remaining. I think that Cricket Wellington need to look at the structure of the two divisions, which I think need play-offs introduced, as the season can be easily extended into April and it also means that teams placed 3, 4 or 5 with two weeks to go have something to play for, i.e. a play-off berth. Anyway, back to our season.

There were a number of outstanding performances through the season. Mal McLean started the season off with a hiss and a roar, claiming too many wickets in the first month of play. Both he and Nick Palmer ended up with over 30 wickets for the season, which I am sure they were happy with but both probably know that they can improve on that in the upcoming season. Big Garrick Sutherland stood up on occasions and bowled some beautiful spells, with genuine swing and bounce. Probably one of the hardest working players both on and off the field! Jimmy Hill showed to everyone in the team, the club and the Hazlett Trophy what a good player he is, and the potential he has for the future. He scored over 500 runs for the season and batted with authority and arrogance at times. He is currently at the NZ Cricket Academy, honing his skills, so hopefully he turns up in November a much better player, which is definitely a good thing for the club. Our new friend from India showed what a good player he is as well. Nishan is another player with unlimited potential with the bat. He scored over 400 runs for the season, not bad considering it was his first season on Wellington / NZ club wickets. The one guy that I thought emerged during the season was Si Sharland. He was the backbone of the lower batting order and got us out of some sticky situations. I think the lower order can be proud of some of their performances with the bat, and there was constant bickering over where certain individuals should bat, with the exception of Garrick who didn't really seem to care and almost felt resigned to the fact that he was going to be Jack every Saturday.

If I have missed you I apologise. Even if your name does not appear, I know that everyone contributed during the year. This coming season will have the same goal to break through into the Pearce Cup. Last season was invaluable for the experience that most of the players got. The team realises what is needed to win the Hazlett Trophy. We need to put in that little bit extra in situations that are 50/50, and hopefully the rub of the green will go our way this coming season. If we improve on last season, individually and as a collective we should be close to winning the trophy.

Thanks to all in the club who supported us. The club had a great feeling in it last season and I look forward to seeing you again this coming season. One person that will be missed is Roly. He has returned to South Africa for the year but reckons he will be back soon. He put a lot of effort in to the club with his coaching and was an important member of the Senior side. He will be missed in the upcoming season but we look forward to his return. Also the return of Scott McHardy was pleasing even though his involvement was limited.

After all the pre-season training the season started with a disappointing loss to Wainui over the hill at Bryan Heath Park. After having Wainui 8 for 162 we let the 9th wicket put on 57 runs. After an early loss of a wicket, Rod Setford and James Franklin consolidated with James going on to make 60. There was then a middle order collapse followed by some clean hitting by Jimmy Hill to make 63 and cameo 18 by Nick Palmer, but we came up short at 198 all out.

The next game was a 2 dayer against Upper Valley with Upper Valley batting first and being all out for 178 with Mal McLean taking 6 for 63 off a 20 over stint. This was a continuation of his early season 3 wicket haul the previous week. We replied with 118 for 6 declared to open up the match with James Franklin top scoring with 45. On the second day we bowled them out for 80 with Mel again getting 3 wickets, but the damage was done by the late introduction of Gacka Sutherland who took 2 wickets in his first over and finished with 5 for 11 off 5 overs. After a nervous start, losing two wickets for 7, Rolan and James and then James and Justin Lampard consolidated with James making a steady 47. Jimmy Hill then made a smart 25 and then it was left to Preston Marra and Si Sharland to bring home the win with Preston making 40 not out.

The next game was a quickfire 1 day win over Easts with Easts being all out for 108 with Mal getting another 3 wicket bag. The 109 required was scored in just over 20 overs with 4 wickets down and Rolan making 40 not out.

Then came the Hutt Districts 2 dayer that ended in a washout draw after we had the best of running. Batting first we made 306 with Nishant Goyat making 109 in only his second outing for the Senior team after impressive early season form for the Reserves. This was also the first game back for Monty who captained the team in the absence of James Franklin on Rep duty. Hutt Districts were dismissed for 119 with Nick Palmer taking 4 for 21 and Jimmy Hill 3 for 27. After forcing the follow-on the second day ended with rain after a late start

Then came the one that got away, the 2 dayer with Easts. After having Easts 61 for 7 we allowed them to go on and make 209 with their No.9 making 83 and the last wicket putting on 56 before Nick got the wicket with his first ball of a new spell and finishing with 3 for 29. We made 265 for 7 declared in reply with James making 110 and Rolan 53. Easts made 220 in their second innings with James taking 6 for 23 including a hat trick. Chasing 165 to win we came up short at 156 for 8 with Nishant making 50 and Justin 42.

The New Year started with a good 1 day win against Hutt Districts with us making 219 for 9 with everyone getting a start but not going on. We then dismissed Hutt Districts for 193 after a 4 for 41 start and a stutter in the middle, with Nick taking 3 for 30 and the rest of the wickets being shared around.

The next match was a good 2 day win against Johnsonville. J/Ville bated first and were dismissed for 108 with Gacka taking 3 for 28 and Jimmy Hill bowling 3 maidens and taking 3 for 1 off 4.1 overs to finish the innings. We then set about a very good batting effort of 307 for 8 with Nishant making 42, James 64 and Jimmy 95. J/Ville put on a better showing in their second innings making 266 with Nick taking 3 for 71 off 20 overs and Mal 3 for 53 off 17 overs. Rod. Nish and Rolan then proceeded to make the 68 required to win with Rod Setford finishing 30 not out.

Then came the tight and disappointing 1 day loss to Upper Valley. We had them 45 for 5 and 106 for 7, but again let them get through to 221. Nick bowled his 10 overs taking 4 for 36. Chasing 222 to win we fell short at 197 after Nish batted solidly for 78 at the top of the order, but we just continued to lose wickets after various people got a start but could not kick on.

Then came the crucial 2 day game against Petone-Riverside where a win would have taken us to the top of the table. Petone batted first and we restricted them to 190 all out with the wickets being spread and their innings being finished off by another fine spell by Jimmy again starting with 3 maidens and finishing with 4 for 24. We batted through the rest of the first day to make 269 with Rolan making 97 and Jimmy another quickfire 88. The second day was looking good with Petone 82 for 5 and then Leigh Kelly started playing a Captain's knock for Petone and with their No.10 holding up one end, Leigh went on to make 146 and 100 for the 9th wicket to bat us out of the game.

The following week we picked ourselves up against Varsity and batted first making 336 for 9 with James making 153 and Jimmy 77. Varsity responded with 255 for 6 declared with Mel taking 3 for 21 off 9 overs. We went in and made a quickfire 154 for 4 declared with Jimmy making a quick 69 not out. The game then petered out to a draw with Varsity not really chasing the 236 off 43 overs that we left them.

The 2 day game against Wainui started with us making 262 for 7 declared with Nick Whittington making 71, Nish 44 and Jimmy 59. Wainui replied with 329 for 7 declared with Gacka taking 4 for 65. We compounded this by capitulating and being all out for 125 with only Nick Whittington showing any staying power with 44. Chasing only 60 to win Wainui then showed a similar batting tendency and with good spells from newcomer Si Kirk (3 for 22 off 6) and Gacka (4 for 22 off 7 overs) we almost pulled off a miracle, but they got there with 2 wickets to spare.

We then had the return 1 dayer against Petone and batting first they made 227 with Mal taking 4 for 39 off 6 overs. We then capitulated again with only James showing some patience to make 25 and Jimmy again giving the ball a tap to get to 27.

The final 1 dayer was against Johnsonville at Alex Moore. Batting first we made a terrible start and recovery was lead by young Aaron McCash with a patent 31 and contributions in the teens by the lower order we got through to 143. Fortunately the rain came and we were able to share the points in a disappointing finish to the season.

It was a season of promise that finished in despair. Despite, this three batsmen, James Franklin (153 and 110, 555 at an ave of 55.5), Nishant Goyat (109, 461 at an ave of 32.92) and James Hill (567 at an ave of 47.25) finishing in the top 5 run scorers in Hazlett. Mai McLean (36 wickets at an ave of 16.19), Nick Palmer (39 wickets at an ave of 18.13 off a herculean 223.5 overs), and Gacka Sutherland (33 wickets at an ave of 18.88) finished in the top 10 wicket takers.

Hopefully with one more experienced bowler and another year's experience under our belts, we can raise our game to earn promotion back Pearce Cup this coming season.

SENIOR RESERVES TEAM REPORT

Dan Kershaw

The Collegians Senior Reserve team enjoyed the bulk of the 2002/2003 cricket season. The teams' key achievements this summer were their two-day victories over Naenae at Anderson Park and Johnsonville at Alex Moore Park. In the one-day games, they completely annihilated Varsity and Wainui by 9 wickets and worked to their strengths when it mattered against Indian Sports, beating them by 18 runs at Cobham Park. The senior reserves finished the season in fourth spot on the table.

Heath Smith was the teams' stand out performer with the willow this summer. Heath consistently kept the scorers busy producing five half centuries with a total of 466 runs. He was well supported at the crease earlier in the season by Nishant Goyat, who professionally collected 173 runs in only three innings before getting the nod by the senior selectors. Nick Whittington, Mark Burroughs and Byron Patel also contributed with fine knocks throughout the summer.

With the ball, it was Wellington College convert, Julian Brown, who successfully picked up 34 wickets with his sharp left arm action. Another new comer, Martin Seddon, added a fresh dimension to their bowling attack, completing 132 overs with deceptive off spin orthodox. Sri Rajeskar, a qualified all rounder, also produced form consistently with the ball and bat taking 21 wickets and scoring 266 runs.

Special mention goes to the skipper, Byron Patel who led the team well and was rewarded at the clubs' prize-giving night when he was presented with a trophy for his contribution to the club.

It was a positive end to the 2002/2003 season when the boys faced the challenge of competition leaders Wellington College at Anderson Park. Although beaten on the day, the team enjoyed their last game together and collectively planned ahead for the next summer of cricket.

PHOTO

Wellington Collegians Senior Reserves, 15 February 2003, Two day win over Naenae, Anderson Park. Photographer: Daniel Kershaw



The 2As had a disappointing beginning to the season with numbers being a serious issue. With as few as six players at some games, we had great difficulty being competitive. The 2Bs struggled with the same problem and the Committee decided to amalgamate the two teams.

The difference in levels was obvious to the guys who had to go up, but they took on the challenge with creditable enthusiasm. This desire, and the new camaraderie that built in the side started to make Saturdays a pleasure rather than a chore, with results beginning to follow. I look forward, with others from the team, to the coming years competition. There is a good feeling about the new make up of the side and hopefully it can manifest itself with some more victories!

Results wise: it was disappointing not to win a 2 dayer against the Indians early on and not to win any 1 day games (4 losses and 3 rain affected games). We did have a good 2 day win against Tawa before Christmas and then post Christmas we had a great 1 wicket 2 day win against Mana. The following 2 day game against Onslow we won outright by 60 odd runs. Finishing 6th out of 8 wasn't too bad considering how we struggled for numbers all through the season until we merged with 2Bs.

From a player point of view, J Duffy opening the bowling with 150 overs during the year, bowled superbly. He and Si Law were the bastion of our attack until Si damaged his shoulder. Alan Whiteman emerged as a quality left arm spinner, Glen Francois who bowled a lot of overs when he did play and Mr Brent Shanks – 13 wickets from 3 Saturdays wasn't a bad effort.

On the batting side, it wasn't too pretty. D Mallet started the season with two 70s+ and promptly departed for the Senior Reserves. Si Law overcame early season nerves (and his 'no bowling' shoulder injury) to fall short of his first Collegians ton – 2 days in a row! Al Hill, A Thomas, G Francois, J Duffy all put forward decent totals; and Hamish Clayton (for his match winning innings against Mana) deserve mention.

It was great to have people like Jamie Tong, Jeff McDonald and Shanksy back who had all played in previous years. The inclusion of the 2B players and others for the second half of the year (D Coventry, A Whiteman, A Thomas (hitting six in the last over to tie with the Indians), J Thomas, K Walsh, G Francois, Sarath, Bully, H Clayton as well as special guest appearance from S Kamo all mad the team more competitive as well as making each Saturday very enjoyable.

A special mention has to go to Rich Chapman — our colourful keeper. Many of you may know him as the man's man from the Lion Red ads or his alter ego as the gay partner in 'The Strip' (contradictions anyone?) but we know him as the "man with the mouth". Able to talk an opposition batsman out with rumour over the size of his "Black Russian", or general idiotic banter that causes both fieldsmen and batters to loose concentration as they attempt to stop laughing in time for the next ball. He is also the only player to warrant a MVP point for a side that he was NOT playing in — the senior reserves anointing him with a point - for entertainment value apparently.

Extra special mention must go to Si Law. He has captained the side through famine and plenty, drought and deluge; but has now sired an heir: Emma. Congratulations Simon, we hope you can grace us with your presence when things get back to a level of normality. You will be sorely missed!

3 'A' TEAM REPORT (THE LIVING LEGENDS)

Brian Steele

Living Legends prosper in 2-Day grade.

Having climbed two grades between season's the Living Legends were again AFASF both on and off the Park. Champions we started and champions we ended.

Team highlights include;

- Winning the key post Christmas games with contributions from all concerned to secure the pennant.
- Spanking second placed Tawa by 10 wickets after declaring over night only four down with 5 overs still remaining in the first dig.
- The team and supporters of the team for again 'taking care of business'

Individual highlights include;

- Our first two Legends Honors Board performances with Ray "Digga" Dyer 599 runs and Bill "Angry" Sadler 528 runs.
- Strong contributions from Digga (34 wickets), Angry and Brendan "Vague" Fiebig (21), Brent "Bump" David (18), "Ernie" Lense Nikora (12) at the bowling crease. While there were a number of 4 wicket bags only Vague and Angry secured 5 in one innings.
- The further progression of Ian "Drop Drop" Graham at the batting crease including his maiden half century (58 vs. Eastern Suburbs). Numerous others scored 50's including flatmates David "Klink" Boag and Vague. Angry led with two 90's but our first 2- day cricket century shall have to wait for the coming season.
- 22 Dismissals by Hoggie behind the sticks. A Legends season record. A further dozen
 were taken in the slip cordon with David "Chop" Lambie leading the charge with 6
 followed by Glen "Scotch" Phillips, Angry and Brian "Stretch" Steele each with 2. Greg
 "Diglet" Dyer meanwhile continued to impress with his enthusiasm.
- Welcoming to Legends and Collegians cricket of Masti, Wayno, Johno, Scotty, Ferg and Helen.
- Cameo appearances from Bungle, Licka, Dan, Ghandi, Big Matt and Chillibin stalwart Boagie

Great season lads. We look forward to the next.

4A 'A' TEAM REPORT

Manager: "Rangitira" Mako Captain: "Skip" Neal

Official history will reflect that the 4A A's ended the season in 4th spot on 69 points having secured 10 well-deserved and comfortable victories and enduring 8 excruciatingly narrow, unjust losses.

However had the draw been a little sharper it could also reflect that we won a semi final and rain prevented any play in the final so we were declared joint winners. There was however no final which is pretty silly as the draw pitted 1 v 4 and 2 v 3 in the penultimate round.

However we still had a seriously successful and immensely enjoyable season.

A total of 38 players wore the 4AA colours – selectors opted for a policy of player rotation in their own peculiar brand of the "journey." The policy was borne out of concerns that we are just playing too much cricket these days and the need to prepare for the dual 2003 World Cups. Yes sir, player burn out is a major issue facing the 4A A's.

Skip topped the seasons aggregate (again) this year with 477 – his advancing years and decaying eyesight were countered by the fact that he gets to select the side <u>and</u> choose the batting order. Another experienced player to feature was Gavin "Looking more like a small jetty each day" Miller who held off a fast finishing Rangitira Mako to take the bowling line honours with a massive haul of 20. Mako had a couple of reasonable stints at the popping crease (7 for 7 and 5 for 13) toward the end of the year to show that life doesn't quite end at age 55 – although elasticity in the hamstrings does tend to fade somewhat.

Speaking of popping creases - probably the funniest thing that occurred all year was the arrival of the team mid pitch at the start of a game to discover that someone had placed the stumps in the wrong line. Skip initially looked a little pale but upon confirmation that the other team had transgressed cracked a wry grin. The team then literally fell about the place laughing. The opposition batsmen were reminded of this event continuously throughout the first dig. We triumphed that day having secured the important psychological advantage of putting stumps in the correct location.

Other individual highlights included tons to Dr "Neutral" French (128 in the derby match), a patient, workmanlike, yet stroke laden 117 to Skip, an agricultural 110* to Tim "She said what" Stevens and a streaky bacon 104 to Jason "You have to break eggs to make an omelette" Attewell.

Despite all the individual efforts the top prize in the 4AA's the Skip sponsored "Top Bloke Trophy" which this year went to Blair "Shunter" Cloutman. Shunter is a walking personification of the much admired "team man" ethos – a go anywhere, do anything, first over the top sort of a bloke. For this reason Shunter is awarded the 4AA's highest honour – the Top Bloke trophy – on yer Shunts.

The 4AA's enjoyed the improved atmosphere at the club this season – hats off to Mal and Dilip for efforts in this area. We intend to top our 32-jug night (only 4 present) and otherwise plan to make the most of the amenities despite having a bar owner in the side this year.

Speaking of which – pop in and support our very own Sandwiches when it opens on the cnr of Courtney PI and Majoribanks St where Flanagans/New City used to be. No doubt the tactical discussions held there Friday nights through the upcoming summer will serve the side very well indeed.

4A 'B' TEAM REPORT (THE PUNTERS) The Axemen

Gromm Manager, Collegians 4A'B'

The start of the second season of Axemen cricket was a little hectic after we discovered less than 24 hours out from Game 1 that we had been entered in 4A Grade rather than 4B. After a last-minute dash to the correct venue we were promptly humbled by Onslow A, the first of five straight solid second-place finishes. We were however not to be deterred by such slings and arrows. Keeping faith in our ability to transfer our predictably good form in the clubrooms onto the pitch, we broke through just before Christmas against Easts A with a stunning chase of 250 that was to be the first of a season saving four-match winning streak through the new year.

Periodic losses to injury, work, fatherhood, and mental stability of form bowlers midseason ensured the use of a stylish and innovative system of selection that has since become the model for Eddie Jones' 2003 Wallabies. None of the boys were able to overhaul specialist pinch hitter and part time dirt-tracker Rootboy as the season's top wicket taker despite determined late season pressure from Jigaboo, while the expected challenge of Mr. McNeill to my mortgage on the run-scoring trophy ultimately failed to materialise.

In the words of a wise man: we believe we have been able to put good systems in place, are building towards a high level of performance and skill development in a fast changing global game, and are taking advantage of the learning experiences on our collective 'journey'. In the words of a not so wise man: we got real boozed.

Highs:

- Playing Thorndon
- Getting Sky
- Mal's awesome efforts around the club
- Jonny's gloriously enthusiastic fielding
- The ugliest 5-wicket bag in cricket history a la Nubs
- Brad's 88* demolition job of Thorndon
- · Nubs not relieving himself on the field this season
- Rootboy's slow ball against Karori
- Scoring well over 300 against an ungracious Onslow team
- My devastating power-hitting (well, maybe not)
- Snatch's last over against Mana to clinch victory
- Dave making it to Feilding to adjudicate the season-ending court session

Lows:

- Playing Onslow
- The inadequate volume on the club's TV
- Lemo's hair
- The lan Galloway No.6 Motocross circuit
- Brad's 'one-hand-one-bounce' policy
- Cyril's 7-7 against us
- · Rootboy running out his own kith and kin on tour in Feilding
- Pistol's brain-explosion on 95 against Easts after a superb innings
- Game destroying ring-ins
- Weiner not making an appearance for the side
- The death of the flourish

Quote of the year:

Lemo's call to the opposition during an acrimonious (and ultimately successful) run chase against Onslow where the field was being put back that "you'd have to put a fielder on the top of that hill to do any good" immediately before Brad hit one of the biggest sixes of the year onto said hill.

4B TEAM REPORT

No report provided.

INDIVIDUAL HONOURS

CRICKET WELLINGTON Representative Honours 2002/03

James Franklin

CLUB AWARDS 2002/03

Martin Luckie Trophy: Best Club Member
Mai McLean

Phoenix Cup: Best and Fairest Senior Player

R.C. Pope Mug: Best Senior Player
James Franklin

Don Churchill Cup: Best Senior Reserve Player
Dan Kershaw

John Rose Memorial Cup: Hardest Working Player
Si Sharland

Committee Cup: Best Committee Person Brian Steele

Norm Bibby Memorial Cup: Most Promising Young Player
James Hill

James Trophy: Senior Cricketer of the Year Fiona Fraser

Grey Cup: Most Two-Day Runs Nishant Goya

Grey Cup: Most Two-Day Wickets Nick Palmer

Grey Cup: Most One-Day Runs

Grey Cup: Most One-Day Wickets

Ina Lamason Cup: Most Runs (Women)
Fiona Fraser

Ina Lamason Cup: Most Wickets (Women)
Amanda Cooper

Penny Kinsella Cup; Best Women's Contribution
Sally Morrison

HONOURS BOARD PERFORMANCES 2002/03 SEASON

Fiona Fraser J Franklin N Goyat Senior Women Senior Men 111*, 103 and 153

153 and 110

Senior Men

109

Grades Won

3A Grade

3'A'

Other Notable Performances during 2002/03 (Not eligible for the Honours Board is hereby acknowledged)

A. Mako
J Hewell
A'A'
P French
T. Crabbitz
A'A'
A Phillips
R. B. Dyer
P Tatham

4A'A'
4A'A'
4B'
4B'A'

4A'A" 7 for 7
4A'A' 104
4A'A' 128
4A 'B' 119
4A'A' 110*
4B 113*
4B 'A' 108
4B 109*

TREASURER'S REPORT & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS,

TREASURER'S REPORT

The operating surplus of \$7,543 represents a reasonable increase on the surplus of \$4,878 reported in the 2002 year. Breaking out the result between the Senior Club and the Junior Club, the Senior Club made a surplus of \$4,805 compared to a modest surplus of \$546 last year while the Junior Club made a surplus of \$2,738 compared to a surplus of \$4,332 last year.

Senior Club

The 2003 year saw a major change in the Club's revenue profile. Changes in the criteria used by the Pub Charities to determine where their funds were applied resulted in the Committee taking on the responsibility of applying for funding on behalf of the Club. The Committee was extremely successful in obtaining these funds and hence a large increase was realised in Grant / Sponsorship Income. This fact alone goes a long way to explaining the operating surplus for the Senior Club. The increased Grant / Sponsorship Income was offset by the significant decrease in Senior Club Subscriptions. The Committee reduced the level of subscriptions to be paid by individuals and teams firstly in the hope that the shortfall would be able to be recouped from funds obtained from the Pub Charities and secondly to ensure that the cost of playing cricket at Collegians would not be seen as prohibitive.

A big thank you must also be extended to the Social Committee and Dilip Deva. The efforts of the Social Committee to promote the clubrooms coupled with Dilip's countless hours behind the bar resulted in a near six-fold increase in Pavilion Trading.

Expenditure for the season remained consistent with the previous year.

The small loss that the Sponsorship Fund realised for the year is due to a change in accounting policy. In previous years all items that were deemed not to be covered by player subscriptions were charged to the Sponsorship Fund. The change in policy sees items that are outside of the Club's normal operating budget charged to the Sponsorship Fund. This has resulted in all Pub Charity grants being included within the Club's operating income for 2003.

Four scholarships were uplifted from the Dave Grey Memorial Fund during the season. A further two have been approved that will be paid in the 2003 / 04 season.

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. Statement of Financial Performance For the Year ended 31 May 2003

Income	2003 \$	2002 \$
Subscriptions - Senior Club Subscriptions - Junior Club	8,665 19,955	21,141 17,637
Other Junior Club Income	31,096	29,212
Sponsorship / Grants Net Pavilion Trading Income Donations Interest Income Pavilion Donations Other Income	19,588 6,312 400 1,113 2,071 2,430	10,000 1,127 345 1,157 840
Total Income and Revenue	91,630	81,459
Expenditure		
Club Administrator/Cricket Manager Cricket Balls and Clothing Depreciation Ground/Affiliation Fees Junior Cricket Expenses Pavilion Direct Expenses Postage and Secretarial Other Expenses Total Expenses	11,588 7,020 755 8,602 48,313 4,110 324 3,375	13,350 5,728 468 9,283 42,517 3,363 571 1,301 76,581
Operating Surplus (Loss)	7,543	4,878
Prior Period Adjustment (Note 2)	1,722	-
Add Accumulated Funds Brought Forward	8,525	3,647
Accumulated Funds Carried Forward	17,790	8,525

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. Statement of Financial Position As at 31 May 2003

Reserves		2003 \$	2002 \$
Accumulated Funds		17,790	8,525
Sponsorship Fund		34,711	35,481
A D Grey Memorial Fund		56,024	57,155
		108,525	101,161
Represented By:			
Fixed Assets (Note 3)		6,589	6,455
Term Deposits with National Bank of NZ (Note 4)		77,845	77,187
Current Assets			
Bank GST Refund		23,485	14,991 2,411
Sundry Debtors		2,359	322
Subscriptions in Arrears		-	222
Stock on Hand -	Bar Stocks	90	90
	Cricket Balls	2,752	1,929
	Gear for Sale	1,560	1,167
		30,246	21,132
Less Current Liabilities			
Sundry Creditors		2,270	3,613
Income Received in Advance		3,885	-
Net Assets Represented by Reserves		108,525	101,161

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. Sponsorship Fund For the Year ended 31 May 2003

TOT LIC TOUR STRUCT OF THE	uy 2000		
	\$	2003	2002 \$
Income			
Bull and Bear Donation		3,000	4,500
McKellar Property Services		-	5,000
NZ Community Trust (Brix Café/Cue Room)		-	3,474
		3,000	12,974
Expenditure			
Indoor Wicket Hire		-	1,429
New Covers (Sponsored by Brix Café)		-	1,300
Professional Coaching/Player Payments		2,070	2,645
Repairs to Anderson Park Nets and Clubrooms		1,700	287
Team Expenses		•-	3,011
Wellington College 1 st IX Caps		_	500
		3,770	9,172
Net Income for the Year		(770)	3,802
Add Opening Balance		35,481	31,679
Balance at 31 May		34,711	35,481
Wellington Collegians Crick A D Grey Memorial F For the Year ended 31 M	und		
	\$	2003	2002 \$
Income			
Opening Balance at 1 June Interest Accrued		57,156 2,868	55,553 3,102

4,000

56,024

1,500

57,156

Scholarships Granted and Paid

Balance at 31 May

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. Notes to the Financial Statements For the Year ended 31 May 2003

1. Statement of Accounting Policies

A. General Accounting Policies

The Club was registered as Wellington Collegians Cricket Club (Incorporated) with the Registrar of Incorporated Societies in December 1980. Financial Statements which have been adopted by members at an Annual General Meeting and subject to audit are required to be Placed on public file with the Registrar on an annual basis.

- (i) These financial statements have been prepared with application of generally accepted accounting practices as defined in the Financial Reporting Act 1993.
- (ii) The principles of measurement and reporting of financial performance and position under the historical cost method has been applied.
- (iii) Expenditure charged to the Sponsorship Fund comprises items that are not part of normal Club operations.

B. Specific Accounting Policies

The following specific accounting policies which significantly affect the measurement of financial performance and position have been applied:

(i) Depreciation

The principal rates of depreciation used were as follows:

Equity in Pavilion Lease	Nil
Gear (Sundry Gear Expensed)	50% 1st Year
	25% 2nd/3rd Years
Pavilion Equipment	10% DV
Pavilion Alterations	10% DV

(ii) Sundry Debtors

Debtors and subscriptions in arrears are stated at estimated realisable value.

(iii) Stocks

Stocks are stated at the lower of cost or net realisable value.

C. Changes in Accounting Policies

There has been a change in the general accounting policy regarding items charged to the sponsorship fund. Due to changes in the Club's revenue profile it is no longer appropriate to charge all items that are not covered by Subscriptions to this account.

2. Prior Period Adjustment

The prior period adjustment relates to an opening balance error in the junior club bank account. As it is unclear exactly how the discrepancy arose and what period it relates to it was deemed inappropriate to attempt to restate the opening balances.

3. Fixed Assets

	Cost	Accum Dep'n	2003 NBV	2002 NBV
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Equity in Pavilion	4,425	-	4,425	4,425
Pavilion Alterations	17,765	17,169	596	663
Pavilion Equipment	1,902	942	960	201
Gear	7,695	7,137	558	1,115
Trophies	51	<u> </u>	51	51
	31,838	25,248	6,590	6,455

4. Term Deposits

Surplus funds and the funds representing the A D Grey Memorial Fund have been placed on deposit with The National Bank of New Zealand. At balance date there were two deposits earning 5.20% and 5.15%, one rolling over at 3 month intervals and the other at 4 month intervals.

Grade Points, Placings & Team Statistics

Team	Points	Position in Grade	<u>Champion</u>
Women	75.00	2nd	Naenae
Senior Men (Hazlett Trophy)	97.94	4th	Petone/Riverside
Senior 3	96.52	4th	Wellington C.
2A	87.22	6th	Karori
2B	13.99	. 8th	Easts B
3A	118.33	1st	Collegians
4A 'A'	69	5th	Mana
4A 'B'	60	6th	Mana
4B	51	6th	University A
Super 8's	42	8 th	Taita

Senior Women

BOWLING STATS AS AS 26 MARCH 2003

AS 26 MARC	H 2003						
	NAME	OVERS	MAIDENS	RUNS	WICKETS	AVERAGE	RUNS PER OVER
A COOPER		110	35	270	31	8.71	2.45
A BURGESS		88.1	10	308	21	14.67	3.5
S MORRISON		106	16	353	25	14.12	3.33
H BEDFORD		52	6	194	9	21.55	3.73
M BURGESS		9	0	48	1	48	5.33
S BUTLER		58	8	162	7	23.14	2.79
E HORTON		10	1	52	0	52	5.2
S JACKSON		20.4	3	85	5	17	4.17
M CHHAaGAN		10.2	2	59	4	14.75	5.78
N BURGESS		3	0	9	0	9	3
W BEDFORD		1	0	1	0	1	1
RUNS AS AT 26 MARCH 2003	ì						

<u>MARCH 2003</u>	NAME	INNINGS	N/OUTS	RUNS	AVERAGE	HIGHEST SCORE	50'S	100'S
A COOPER		10	1	122	13.55	43		
A BURGESS		9	2	317	45.29	86	3	
S MORRISON		14	3	383	34.82	89	1	
F FRASER		7	3	474	118.5	153*	3	3
H BEDFORD		7	2	13	2.6	11		
M BURGESS		11	3	163	20.37	38*		
S BUTLER		9	3	84	14	32		
P BEDFORD		9	1	65	7.22	22*		
S JACKSON		1	1	16	16	16*		
M CHHAAGAN		3		7	2.33	4		
N BURGESS		5	1	12	3	8		
W BEDFORD		2	1	6	6	5*		
K STANDISH		4	1	4	1.33	3		
B DAVIDSON		2		14	7	10		
N CRUIKSHANI	K	1		5	5	5		
L RAPASINGHE	•	1	1	13	13	13*		

Wellington Collegians Senior Men's Averages 2002/03

					<u>Highest</u>		
Batting	<u>Innings</u>	Not Outs	Runs	<u>Average</u>	Score	<u>50's</u>	<u>100's</u>
James Franklin	11	1	555	55.50	67	2	2
James Hill	13	1	567	47.25	95	6	
Nishant Goyat	14	0	461	32.93	109	2	1
Preston Marra	4	1	71	23.67	40*		
Rolan de Jager	17	2	344	22.93	97	2	
Si Sharland	15	6	179	19.89	34*		
Nick Whittington	10	0	172	17.20	71	1	
Rod Setford	13	2	185	16.82	30*	2	
Garrick Sutherland	. 11	6	79	15.80	39*		
Mal McLean	10	1	102	11.33	49		
Scott (Monty) McHardy	6	0	67	11.17	28		
Mark Burroughs	8	0	87	10.88	29		
Nick Palmer	12	2	101	10.10	18		
Also batted							
Aaron McCash	3	0	40	13.33	31		
S Kirk	3	0	22	7.33	13		
Sri Rakesaker	2	1	6	6.00	6		
Dan Gyles	2	1	3	3.00	3		
Brett McGuire	2	0	0	0.00	0		

						Best	
Bowling	<u>Overs</u>	<u>Maidens</u>	Runs	<u>Wickets</u>	<u>Average</u>	Bowling	5 Wkts
James Franklin	59.0	16	116.0	13	8.92	6-23	1
S Kirk	16.0	1.0	72.0	5	14.40	3-22	
Mal McLean	173.4	34	583.0	36	16.19	6-63	1
Nick Palmer	223.5	44	706.0	39	18.13	4-21	
Garrick Sutherland	182.0	32	623.0	33	18.88	5-11	1
Brett McGuire	14.0	2	40.0	2	20.00	2-29	
James Hill	95.3	18	413.0	14	29.50	4-24	
Scott (Monty) McHardy	54.0	8	215.0	7	30.71	2-9	
Rod Setford	32.1	2	79.0	2		2-19	
Sri Rakesaker	21.0	3	83.0	2	41.50	2-39	
Nick Whittington	16.0	4.0	57.0	1	57.00	1-21	
Dan Gyles	17.0	2.0	90.0	1	90.00	1-44	
Also bowled							
Julian Brown	6.2	0	22.0	1	22.00	1-7	
Rolan de Jager	1.0	0.0	1.0	0	19.00	1-19	
Justin Lampard	2.0	1.0	1.0	0		0-1	
Preston Marra	2.0	0	8.0	0		0-8	
Sì Sharland	2.0	1.0	14.0	0		0-14	
Mat Johnson	5.0	0.0	38.0	0		0-38	

Wellington Collegians Senior Reserve (Senior 3) Averages 2002/03

					<u>Highest</u>		
Batting	<u>Innings</u> <u>I</u>	Not Outs	Runs	<u>Average</u>	Score	<u>50's</u>	<u>100's</u>
Nishant Goyat	3	2	173	173.00	76*	2	
Nick Whittington	9	2	323	46.14	69	3	
Sri Rajesekar	8	1	266	38.00	81	2	
Mark Burroughs	8	0	284	35.50	88	2	
Rod Setford	4	0	142	35.50	73	1	
Heath Smith	15	1	466	33.29	91	5	
Greg Haines	6	1	120	24.00	43		
Preston Marra	4	1	68	22.67	31		
Byron Patel	12	2	222	22.20	65*		
David Taylor	2	1	21	21.00	15		
Darren Mallett	3	0	61	20.33	25		
Julian Brown	7	2	95	19.00	53		
Aaron McCash	8	1	127	18.14	49		
Alastair Hill	5	1	72	18.00	32		
Andrew Buil	8	1	103	14.71	40		
Daniel Kershaw	13	3	125	12.50	35		
Brett Maguire	7	1	28	4.67	9		
Dan Gyles	5	2	12	4.00	4*		
Also batted							
A Thomas	1	0	14	14.00	14		
A (Spoof) Duncan	1	0	12	12.00	12		
B Shanks	1	1	10		10*		
C Smith	2	0	11	5.50	6		
Jamie Tong	1	0	0	0.00	0		
Harish	1	0	0	0.00	0		
Mat Johnston	1	1	0		0*		

-						<u>Best</u>	
Bowling	<u>Overs</u>	<u>Maidens</u>	<u>Runs</u>	<u>Wickets</u>	<u>Average</u>		5 Wkts
David Taylor	32.1	9	82	11	7.45	6-29	1
Mat Johnston	10.0	0	33	4	8.25	4-33	
Mark Burroughs	20.0	3	81	5	16.20	2-0	
Julian Brown	34.0	39	557	34	16.38	6-62	2
Sri Rajesekar	108.0	22	362	21	17.24	5-39	1
Heath Smith	24.0	4	85	. 4	21.25	2-28	
Nick Whittington	34.4	4	137	6	22.83	2-15	
Brett Maguire	144.2	18	529	22	24.05	5-39	1
Dan Gyles	99.5	15	389	13	29.92	5-50	1
Martin Seddon	132.0	26	478	14	34.14	4-41	
Daniel Kershaw	35.0	5	167	4	41.75	2-31	
A (Spoof) Duncan	14.0	1	71	1	71.00	1-16	
Rod Setford	24.0	2	86	1	86.00	1-51	
Preston Marra	16.0	2	63	0		0-5	
B Shanks	10.0	1	66	0		0-66	
Also bowled							
Jamie Tong	2.0	0	16	2	8	2-16	
Byron Patel	4.3	0	25	1	25.00	1-1	
Alastair Hill	1.0	0	11	0		0-11	
Harish	1.0	0	12	0		0-12	

3"A' Living Legends 2002/03

BATTING

<u>Player</u>	Innings	Not Outs	Runs	<u>Average</u>	HS	<u>50's</u>
Angry	12	1	528	48.00	95	5
Boagie	2	0	24	12.00	24	0
Bump	9	0	88_	9.78	29	0
Bungle	1	0	32	32.00	32	0
Casper	1	0	9_	9.00	9	0
Chop	4	0	74	18.50	62	1
Dan	1	0	0	0.00	0	0
Digga	17	4	599	46.08	77*	6
Diglet	7	1	25	4.17	9	0
Donovan	4	0	32	8.00	11	0
Drop Drop	11	6	208	41.60	58	1
Ernie	5	2	17	5.67	8	0
Ferg	3	1	33	16.50	16	0
Ghandi	1	0	0	0.00	0	0
Hoggie	10	3	83	11.86	22*	0
John	1	0	1	1.00	1	0
Klink	11	1	141	14.10	64	1
Masti	8	2	133	22.17	44	0
Matt	1	1	24		24*	0
Scodie	1	1	44		44*	0
Scotch	2	0	6	3.00	5	0
Scottie	5	1	61	15.25	24	0
Stretch	14	2	233	19.42	73*	1
Tank	1	1	4		4*	0
Vague	8	2	155	25.83	58	1
Wayne	6	1	55	11.00	26	0

BOWLING

Player	Overs	Maidens	Runs	Wickets	Ave	RPO	S/R	BB
Angry	121	23	371	21	17.67	3.07	24.57	5-37
Bump	88	13	373	18	20.72	4.25	29.28	4-20
Bungle	6	2	14	0		2.33		0-14
Casper	8	0	33	3	11.00	4.13	16.00	3-33
Chop	21	2	52	3	17.33	2.54	41.00	2-15
Dan	1	0	15	0	_	15.00		0-15
Digga	136	22	513	32	16.03	3.77	25.53	5-22
Diglet	21	0	113	3	37.67	5.38	42.00	1-5
Drop	23	2	116	3	38.67	5.04	46.00	1-12
Drop								
Ernie	48	1	259	12	21.58	5.40	24.00	4-25
Ferg	2	0	19	0		9.50		0-19
John	8	1	29	4	7.25	3.63	12.00	4-29
Matt	5	0	31	0		6.20		0-31
Scodie	3	0	16	0		5.33		0-16
Scotch	1	0	16	0		16.00		0-16
Scottie	43	5	168	9	18.67	3.91	28.67	4-14
Tank	7	1	29	1	29.00	4.14	42.00	1-29
Vague	72	8	321	21	15.29	4.49	20.43	5-40
Wayne	17	1	. 74	6	12.33	4.35	17.00	3-8

Summary Statistics 4A'A' 2002/3

	M	ı I	N.O	Runs	Ave	HS	, 0	50's	100's	į iO _r ω.	M	. W.	R	Ave	R/O
Team TOTAL	19	19		3268	172	0	21	7	4	478.4	37	100	2325	23.3	4.9
Aitofi	2	1	1	3	-	3*	0	0	0	10.2	1	4	47	11.8	4.6
Attewell	11	9	0	204	22.7	104	1	1	1	6	0	2	53	26.5	8.8
Baird	4	3	0	32	10.7	18	1	0	0	8	0	0	65	-	8.1
Baker	8	7	1	96	16.0	36	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	- ,	-
Biskowiak	2	2	0	17	8.5	10	0	0	0	12	1	1	62	62	5.17
Bowkett	1	0	0	0	-	-	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	i <u>-</u>
Bretherton	7	3	0	16	5.3	6	0	0	0	39	2	4	168	42	4.3
Brown	12	10	3	154	22.0	49*	3	0	0	67.3	4	8	293	36.6	4.4
Cloutman	17	12	0	140	11.7	24	1	0	0	65	0	16	361	22.6	5.6
Deans	3	1	0	19	19.0	19	0	0	0	15	0	1	74	74	4.9
Francis	1	1	0	27	27.0	27	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
French	12	12	1	388	35.3	128	1	1	1	46	8	13	180	13.8	3.9
Gordon	2	1	0	4	4.0	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	_
Goulter	6	4	2	38	19.0	19*	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Graham	2	2	0	54	27.0	48	0	0	0	8	0	1	37	37	4.6
Howe	1	1	1	3	-	3*	0	0	0	8	1	1	22	22	2.8
Hurrell	6	6	0	70	11.7	35	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Jones	1	1	0	1	1.0	1	0	0	0	6.3	0	1	32	32	5.1
Kinsella	2	2	0	63	31.5	63	1	1	0	6	1	1	23	23	3.8
Mako	13	8	2	96	16.0	25	1	0	0	64.2	10	18	274	15.2	4.3
Marriott-Lloyd	6	4	1	43	14.3	33*	1	0	0	13.4	0	6	66	11	4.9
McIver	3	3	1	43	21.5	22*	0	0	0	4	0	0	23	-	5.8
Miller	15	13	3	168	16.8	31*	1	0	0	92	9	20	434	21.7	4.7
Neal	14	14	1	477	36.7	117	1	1	1	5	0	0	28	-	5.6
Ryan	1	1	0	0	0.0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Seabrook	5	4	0	85	21.3	39	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Stevens	8	7	3	188	47.0	110	1	0	1	3	0	0	21	_	7.0
						*									
Trevean	9	9	2	329	47.0	89*	1	2	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Wilkinson	10	7	4	4	1.3	2	1	0	0	64.2	5	6	268	44.7	4.2
Stribling	1	1	0	8	8.0	8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Shaw	1	1	0	7	7.0	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
Fieldsend	1	1	0	0	0.0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	<u>-</u>
Halstead	5	4	0	18	4.5	8	1	0	0	29	1	3	232	77.3	8
Mayo	1	1	0	1	1.0	1	0	0	0	6	1	1	31	31	5.17
Watkin	1	1	1	4	-	4*	0	0	0_	8	0	2	38	19	4.8

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc

Gratefully acknowledge the support, sponsorship

and donations from the following:

D B Breweries

R C Pope

G Carruthers

L Macer

T Barber

C C Monigatti

A McBeth

S Law

D Wilkinson

Bull & Bear

Lion Foundation

NZ Community Trust